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Foreword
I have to admit that I am guilty of taking for granted the fact that Eskview Kindergarten is available to our children. 
I suppose I just assumed that the government distributed lots of kindergartens around the Napier area and that 
we just said ‘thanks’ and enrolled our children. However, after going through the fascinating minutes, letters and 
reports written over the period from 1980 to 1987 I have become aware that it is only thanks to the tireless efforts 
of our community that we have the privilege of having a local kindergarten. 

A passionate group of locals who formed the Eskview Kindergarten Establishment Committee, fundraised 
through numerous catering jobs for the Lions club and others, held fashion shows at ‘Hedgeley’, ran a coconut 
shy at the County Fair (now the Eskview Market Day) collected and sold firewood, crutched sheep, created a 
cookbook and held a number of cake stalls and raffles. The amount raised by this committee and the subsequent 
interest they earned while waiting and waiting for their kindergarten building, was so much more than what the 
other local kindergartens were raising, that it became embarrassing!

I’m sure none of those parents who joined the establishment committee would have dreamed that it would take 
seven years for their plan to come to fruition. Many of the initial committee members no longer had children of 
kindergarten age when it finally opened. Trish Marshall, a committee member, related to me how she had two 
children at the time the committee was established, one who was two and probably would be at school when 
the kindergarten was ready, and another who they thought would surely get in as he was only six months old. 
Well, ironically even their third child missed out by a month or two from attending the Kindergarten. However, the 
Marshall’s were happy that they contributed to the survey of children likely to attend the kindergarten, of which 
there were around eight completed – another embarrassment for the committee who felt they were becoming  
a nuisance!

Therefore, this is a tribute to those on the Establishment Committee, especially Warwick Marshall who deserves 
special mention as the chairperson of the committee. Warwick was presented with an award for ‘Services to the 
Community’ by the local Lions Club for this work in establishing the kindergarten. Jill Hankin, also a member of 
the Establishment Committee said ‘Warwick always was a very well organised and thorough person when it came 
to dealing with committees. Everything was very professional and properly done. He is a great leader and positive 
to the end.’

Last, but not least, we need to thank those teachers, committee members, and students who, during the last 25 
years, have kept alive the community spirit, and created such a wonderful kindergarten with its unique traditions 
and environment. Irma, Colleen and Anne have been the biggest contributors over the years, as the head 
teachers, and there are many stories and photos of them throughout this book. The committees have continued 
to be successful fundraisers and, as Donna Chapman said in her Chairperson’s Report in 2000, ‘The relationship 
between teachers and committee works well at Eskview Kindergarten and is an asset to the kindergarten 
community. Some great friendships are made when you work with a small team.’

I hope you will learn from and enjoy this book as I have when compiling it. Please join me in expressing gratitude 
to those who have contributed so much over the past years.

Finally, I would like to acknowledge the contributions to this book from Heather Gilmour, Colleen Blake, Justine 
Mahony, Warwick and Trish Marshall, Marg Bunce, Jill Hankin, Paula Nicol and most significantly, Anne Tasker. 
Thank you also to Rachael Nicholls for the graphic design and Hillary Baker for editing. 

Rachel Ross, current committee member.



1980
How we got the ball rolling
In mid 1980 an approach was made by the Bayview Playcentre to the Napier Free Kindergarten Association to 
establish a kindergarten in the Bay View area as they (the playcentre) considered they were not meeting the needs 
of the children in that area. A survey was done in July 1980 and confirmed that this was correct.

On 6 October 1980, a public meeting was held in the Game Lounge of the Bay View Hotel and was attended by 
44 interested people who unanimously passed a resolution to form a committee to establish a kindergarten.

A comment was made that the attendance ‘showed obvious interest in the establishment of a kindergarten’ and 
the people of the Bay View area were congratulated for the enthusiasm they had shown.

The kindergarten Association representative explained the criteria to be met:

a)	 Sufficient children 
b)	 An appropriate site 
c)	 1/5 total cost of the new building

The new committee was formed that very evening and fundraising began immediately!



1980



1981
As you read the chairman’s report below you get an understanding of the commitment and drive the 

Establishment Committee had. When you consider the money made, and how much more this was worth 
over 25 years ago, you can appreciate the enormity of what was achieved in such a short time. Amazingly, the 
committee were also able to secure land for the Kindergarten within the first year. In fact, Warwick actually found 
the land the day after the first meeting. He was also involved with the County Council, which is how we got the 
caretaker for the section – with a crate of Tui being the currency for his work.



“Unlikely this year.”

1981



1982
At the end of 1982, after two years of hard work and support by the community, our establishment committee 

felt they were no closer to getting the Kindergarten they were working so hard for. They conducted another 
survey and found, as before, that there was a great need for preschool education in our area. The chairperson’s 
report and minutes from meetings make interesting reading.



1982

“Eskview, low on the list.”



1983
In 1983 the Committee didn’t give up the quest for a local Kindergarten, despite the feelings of frustration at the 

lack of progress. Instead, there was a step up in the push through letters and phone calls to local MPs and the 
Minister of Education by the Chairperson, Warwick Marshall, as well as the Napier Kindergarten Association. At 
this time the committee was also looking into piloting a scheme to incorporate the needs of rural children as they 
saw a need for this in our community. 



1983

“Promising for 1984.”



1984
The Annual report explains the situation well. The Committee achieved as much as possible with fundraising 

efforts at the county fair while doing their best to influence the powers that be, that this Kindergarten should 
be a priority. There was some doubt raised by the Ministry that there were enough children in the area so more 
surveys were carried out and more letters were written to and from parliament, New Zealand Free Kindergarten 
Association and the Napier Free Kindergarten Association. In April it was known that the Minister of Education 
was visiting the area so one of the committee ‘collared him’ at the airport and took him out to visit the site. By the 
end of the year the conclusion was made that all the requirements had been met but the kindergarten had to go 
on the list and be considered amongst all the other proposed kindergartens nationally. Hopes were high for the 
Kindergarten to be built the following year.  



1984

“Not on the list this year, but likely for next year.”



1985
Unfortunately, 1985 did not start off as positively as everyone had hoped but once again the Committee 

stepped up a gear by getting the media involved and conducting another door-to-door survey to convince 
the Government that there were indeed sufficient numbers of children in the area to sustain the proposed  
Kindergarten. Three submissions were written to the Ministry of Education during the year by Mrs Collier from the 
Napier Kindergarten Association. In September the news came that they were not on the list for approval this year 
but that the list was now quite short and it was ‘looking favourable’ for the next year. The letters and newspaper 
articles in these pages tell the story well. 



1985



1985



1985



1985

“Chances high for approval next year.”



1986
After a new submission, following the detailed survey conducted at the end of 1985, the words that the 

committee had been waiting so long to see, arrived in November 1986. Finally, the Establishment Committee 
received the official word that the Eskview Free Kindergarten had the go ahead. So, to continue with the tenacity 
shown in the past, a tender was put out almost immediately.

“Given the go ahead!”



1987
In January of 1987 building of the Eskview Kindergarten got underway. In April the first teachers were appointed 

and in June a new Kindergarten Committee took over from the Establishment Committee. The Kindergarten 
began operation with a full roll and a waiting list that exceeded expectations. Provisions were made for the 
country children who wanted to attend for a full day. Many donations were made by other kindergartens, the 
local playgroup and local businesses and families. It is a delight to read the first head teacher’s reports, especially 
where ‘beer crates’ are requested for equipment!

The first head teacher appointed

Building Tender

Role numbers



1987
Committee change over

Country children

Praise for the Napier Kindergarten Association



1987
Head teachers first reports

Donations

Sandpit discussions



1987
The building process



1987
First day	 2 June 1987

First year



1988

Head teachers report

After a remarkable start in 1987, the Eskview Kindergarten was coming into its own in 1988 with the building 
of the sandpit in February, many donations received, equipment purchased, more fundraising ventures, 

including a ‘microwave’ demonstration and of course, a first birthday celebration. After teachers, Mrs Tonks and 
Mrs Slow resigned, Kathy Boyle and Justine Mahony were employed during the year. Irma, the head teacher 
was already planning the first bikeathon and the children had some wonderful walks in the neighbourhood with 
interesting ‘supervision’ as you will read!

Fundraising

The sandpit



1988
Official report on Eskview Kindergarten



1988

Donations

Change of teachers

Thanks



1989
Head teachers report

Playground structure plan



Eskview Kindergarten turns five	 1992

1990-1999



Marg’s farewell, teddy bears picnic, pets and play	 1993

1990-1999



Head teacher’s report	 1994

1990-1999



Dominion Post	 1996

1990-1999

Catherine’s farewell	 1999

10 year celebration and Anne goes on maternity leave	 1997



2000-2009
C.A.L.M.	 2000-2006
C.A.L.M. stood for Colleen, Anne, Lynette, and Marie. 

In 2000 the staff began signing off all newsletters, reports, and messages to parents and the community as the 
C.A.L.M team. Marie Bates  was a teacher aide working Mondays, Wednesdays, and Fridays and she job shared 
with Lynette Holschier, who had been employed three years beforehand in 1997 and worked Tuesdays and 
Thursdays. The first initials of their names plus the teachers, Anne and Colleen spelled the word ‘calm’ and so it 
was to be for the next seven years. In 2005 Colleen Blake retired but they remained C.A.L.M. because Catherine 
Nichol was employed! The C.A.L.M. signature continued for another year until both Lynette and Marie left  
Eskview Kindergarten.

Although, since the middle of 2000, we have had new teachers and a new Kindergarten support worker and our 
initials no longer spell C.A.L.M. the ambience of calm still remains at Eskview. 

Colleen’s farewell	 2005
After making sure everyone promised not to make a big fuss about her leaving, Colleen was taken out one 
day. When she reached the venue and was walking up the path for lunch a bagpipe started playing (played by 
Rob Campbell, the local policeman in Ahuriri at the time), at which time Colleen commented that there must 
be a special occasion. Then it dawned on her, after seeing a crowd of faces, that everyone was there for her! 
A beautifully crafted book, with a cover created by Pip Jones was given to Colleen with the words ‘Handmade 
with love from Sue Stilwell and Dawn Mintoff’ on behalf of the Eskview Kindergarten Committee and Families 
December 2005.



Change to Kindergarten License	 2008
In 2007 our numbers decreased and we were struggling to keep full rolls. At one stage there were only 15 
children on the waiting list and 12 of them were between two and two and a half years of age. Although the 
Kindergarten had always had place sharing with our country children on Tuesdays and Thursdays, in which they 
attended a full day, our local children either attended three afternoon sessions, when they were three, or morning 
sessions when they were four years. With parents’ needs changing and more working mothers, and also the 
benefits of seeing how well our older children coped with the six hour day, it was time to diversify and offer our 
local children the option of six hour days as well. This meant that although there was more place sharing, families 
had the option of combinations; half day sessions, full days, and Kindergarten free days, if their children had other 
activities on. 

After office extensions and breakout room renovations were addressed and modifications done to meet the full 
day licensing criteria, we diversified in May 2008.

2000-2009



2010
New sandpit, new grass, new shade sail



2011
Indoors make over

Outdoors one year on



2012
Kitchen make over

Eskview Kindergarten today



The story behind the rainbow
The original sign at the gate of Eskview Kindergarten had on it a small painted rainbow. The Bible tells us that 
God placed a rainbow in the sky as a promise that he would never flood the earth again, and somehow the 
kindergarten, over the years, picked up on this promise as it’s own, starting with a cancelled fundraiser.

It had rained so hard on that day that the event was postponed, and it was decided to have it on a week day 
instead. What a blessing that turned out to be!

It was discovered that, by having fundraisers on a week day and combining sessions, inviting all families and 
whanau to a shared lunch that the Kindergarten was blessed with great numbers and successful money making 
ventures. This remains to date. Not only that, but there has not been one postponement in the years since.

The miracle is that often, after everyone has gone home from such an event, remarkably … it has often rained, 
and on occasions a rainbow appears in the sky in the vicinity of Eskview or out in the bay.

It has been a habit, in the days gone by, to have the children paint a rainbow, which is then used as a decoration 
inside the kindergarten. Once dried, it would be carefully placed in a strategic place up over the wall and roof and 
down the other side to remind everyone that Eskview Kindergarten is a very blessed place!



Our first Head Teacher, Irma Sutherland	 1987-1993

‘We were particularly lucky that Irma Sutherland applied for the position of head teacher. We had to have 
someone with a rural background and someone who understood the needs of an urban/rural kindergarten. 
Someone whose understanding was not clouded.’ - Mrs Mary Collier of the Napier Kindergarten Association.

Justine, who taught with Irma at Eskview, beautifully described Irma as giving ‘a new kindergarten a grounding 
soul.’ Irma taught with Libby (Elizabeth Slow) in 1987 and Justine joined the team a year later when 
Libby resigned. 

In 1988/1989 a new Education system called ‘Tomorrow’s Schools’ was introduced, which meant that 
kindergartens were changing from structured table top activities to encouraging children to go out and explore  
the environment. Previously, children were just seen to be little adults and they were now allowed to be children  
in their own right. Child initiated play was now priority. Irma was one of the first teachers to take on board the  
new system.

In an article written for a Wellington newspaper which said ‘There’s nothing average about Eskview’, Dr Anne 
Meade, who had visited the kindergarten also said that, ‘In Eskview, Hawke’s Bay has an example of the new 
education system working beautifully.’ The article went on to say that ‘Irma believes firmly that children should be 
able to make choices. There are no set times, for example, for painting’. Irma was quoted as saying ‘The paints 
are always ready and the paper of varying sizes so they can do some painting whenever they want. They know 
they have to put them away when they are finished too. The only structured time is at the morning session when 
everyone gets together for songs, poems, reading and discussion.’

Irma was able to explore the environment far more than teachers at urban kindergartens. ‘We can do nature 
walks in Mr Cunningham’s nature area. We can have picnics up on the hills and we can visit Mr Otter who has 
aviaries of precious birds. We are lucky out here’ said Irma in the article.

Irma is described by Justine Mahony as being kind and having empathy for everything and everyone. Her over-
arching philosophy was love of the natural world – nurturing and caring for animals, plants and each other. She 
followed a wonderful child-based programme and was ahead of her time. She was passionate about encouraging 
the children to be involved in the world around them and now the ‘Enviroschool’ concept is being promoted 
everywhere! She was very careful about eating healthy food, growing plants, looking after animals and recycling. 
The children used to be amazed when she brought out her salad as she sat down for lunch with the children and 
ate dandelion leaves and nasturtium flowers, as well as sheets of seaweed. She also fought very hard to have 
chickens at the kindergarten and ‘Pecker’ is mentioned a great deal in the article.

Irma started including Te Reo Maori before the push by the Ministry to do so. This is another example of how Irma 
moved with the times and pushed ahead.

One of Irma’s favourite quotes is:

‘Treat children as though they arrived as total, complete human beings rather than as though they are on their 
way to something or some place in the future.’ - What do you really want from your children by Dr W Dyer.

Head Teachers



Colleen Blake	 1993-2005
Colleen Blake was the second Head Teacher to come to Eskview Kindergarten. She started here in May 1993 
and was Head Teacher until December 2005. (12 and a half years) 

Colleen knew that Eskview Kindergarten was a very special Kindergarten and that the Bayview community had 
fundraised and worked hard for a number of years. When Colleen started here she was also very aware that 
Eskview had many traditions and special occasions the children, teachers and families engaged in. 

Colleen carried on with these traditions adding her flavour to the mix. Anne Tasker came to Eskview eighteen 
months later and together they were a two teacher team for just over 11 years, give or take a few months here 
and there when Anne had her four children. During Anne’s maternity leave Colleen Blake worked with Rachel 
Murray, Catherine Nichol and Deborah Neilson. 

Colleen Blake had a real passion for the families as well as the local and wider community of Bayview. She spent 
many hours at the Kindergarten in her own time during weekends, holidays and often until six in the evening. She 
was so loved by us all that the committee put on a surprise leaving party for her which was attended by many 
past families, committee members and members of the community came to.

Unable to completely retire, Colleen has come back to us over the years in relieving positions and we all love to 
see her back amongst us.

Colleen taught Anne Tasker a lot about community, families and traditions and so today Colleen’s legacy is 
continued with many of our Whanau days and events still happening. Our traditions here are part of our culture 
now. Each teacher adds their flavour but we have kept the essential essence of who we are alive and well.

Colleen’s Cottage 
Colleens cottage was built eight years ago in 2004. 
It was purchased from a place in Waipukurau called 
Kiwi backyard. In order for us to be allowed to have 
an outdoor cottage, (we were the first Kindergarten in 
Napier to do so) we had to get the Kiwi Backyard to 
modify the plans and put a tri folding door in so the 
whole front of the house opened and teachers could 
see inside the cottage at all times.

Pam Nichol, a committee member, drove down 
to pick it up on the back of their very large truck. 
Over that weekend her and her husband Phil and 
committee member Dawn Mintoff and husband Paul 
secured it in place, attaching the decking to it. Later 
Paul and Dawn made the boxed gardens as a gift to 
us and planted the grasses before they left. This was 
Colleens last big project before she retired. Two years 
later in 2006 I had a parent make the mosaic calling 
the cottage “Colleens Cottage” as a legacy to her.

Head Teachers



‘The year was 1993 and I remember walking into 
Eskview in awe of this lovely kindergarten.  

I was aware that along with the then long-standing 
President, Mary Collier, Irma Sutherland and her team 
had devised an unusual timetable to accommodate 
country children (further than twelve kilometres away) 
for two days a week. They could spend Tuesdays 
and Thursdays alongside the local children for a full 
day. It was the exception to the rule in those days to 
have such a scheme. This kindergarten was built to 
accommodate a maximum of thirty children at each 
session; morning sessions five days a week for four 
to five year olds, and three afternoons a week for the 
three to four year olds. In order to get the maximum 
number of children during the week (then up to 80) 
local parents of four to five year olds were allotted  
three morning sessions at first, then nearer to school 
age five morning sessions, thus allowing the country 
children one or two mornings depending on vacancies. 
The plan was ingenious, complicated, but brilliant 
and indeed fulfilled the dreams of the Establishment 
Committee, many of whom had come together to 
contribute time and energy, and fundraising ideas for 
many years.

An official license was obtained through the Ministry of 
Education and Eskview and it’s unusual role structure 
remained a mystery to many other kindergartens for 
many years that followed. If, when you come into the 
kindergarten, you look up to the outside office wall, 
you would see the weeks roll charted and changed to 
keep up to date when a child leaves for school. With 
the present day roll structure it is still, if not more so, 
extremely complicated and takes up many hours of the 
head teacher’s time and gives her many headaches!

In 1993 I was extremely fortunate to have had several 
months to work with Justine Mahony and Marg 
Bunce to ‘glean’ some of the fabulous programmes, 
practices, and connections that Irma and her teaching 
team had dreamed up and set in place during Irma’s 

foundation years at Eskview. They were wonderful 
professional and experienced teachers, and are still 
remembered even today if you speak to the local 
residents of Bay View and the few who chose to come 
in from the country or from Napier itself. They set the 
bench mark that Anne Tasker and I aspired to over the 
years together with our teams.  Everyone added their 
own individual flavour.

Eskview is a vibrant, exciting kindergarten which 
has developed through the overlapping of staff and 
traditions held onto passionately by the thread of staff. 
Another of the traditions I hold dear to my heart is the 
still continued support from our parents who, every 
year, come together and form a local committee and 
embrace every challenge put before them. I would love 
to name them individually. They faithfully gave and still 
give us their time and enthusiasm by meeting monthly 
to support the teachers in the projects, fundraising 
and whanau days. What would Eskview do without the 
support of this committee and the parents who give 
financially and willingly?

I have left the children until last because I wanted to 
thank you all for the privilege of working with your 
gorgeous children. I believe I was a chosen person 
to have had the opportunity to work at Eskview and 
I loved every moment of it. I only had one sibling 
myself. A huge influence for me was Mr Mac Donald, 
a teacher at High School in Waipukurau, which was 
my home town, who said that he had heard that my 
aspirations were to be a teacher. I replied that that 
was a good idea. He then asked me had if I had ever 
thought of being a kindergarten teacher. Actually, I 
had never heard of kindergarten in those days and 
when I was 16 years old they were only just coming 
into the public’s notice as an option. There had been 
one operating in the old St John’s hall, but a new one 
called Hunter Park had been built on the hill not too far 
away from my home. Mr Mac Donald suggested that 
he could arrange a visit for me to spend a day there if I 
would like … and the rest, as they say, is history’.

Walking down memory lane with Colleen

There is nothing like a cup of tea to make

the party swing

Where friendships are formed,

And people might even sing.

Anne has brought the cups out

To start the party off.

Zoe is the Mother, and the twins and

Bethany are the lot.

Lilian is patiently waiting

As is Georgia in the back.

Hope you have a great time girls in the

Lovely play house shack.

You look so warm and cosy

Everything is so new

I think I might call in some time

For a cup or two

Poem about the children in the Cottage by Colleen Blake, June 2005

Come in for a Cuppa

Head Teachers



Anne Tasker (nee Nisbet) our current Head Teacher
Anne applied for and won the position of Head Teacher at Eskview Kindergarten following the retirement of 
Colleen Blake in 2005. She had been employed since September 1994, working alongside Colleen for many 
years. Her transition to Head Teacher meant she was able to continue time honoured traditions and initiate new 
staff into what was really important to this unique community. She was also a parent at the kindergarten with four 
children all passing through over the years.

Anne led the Teaching Team through the diversification process, using this opportunity with new staff to present 
new ideas and embrace the six hour days which are now available to the whole of the community. She has 
brought a wealth of knowledge to the role, which encompasses much ‘behind the scenes’ understanding and 
work to make sure the complicated structures of placing children and meeting the Ministry requirements happens. 

Anne has brought with her a flair for the dramatic and the arts. She displays this ability in many of the activities 
and fundraising events which take place at the kindergarten. Her continuing passion and love for the role she 
engages in should be admired. The kindergarten community continue to motivate and inspire her to provide the 
best for the tamariki in our area. 

‘Anne and Stuart’s Special Day. 18 November 1995, 
We have had some wonderful excursions over the years, but one of the most memorable was a lovely sunny 
Saturday when we hired a bus for the many parents and children to take us over to Hastings to surprise Anne 
when she came out of St Andrew’s church, on the day she and Stuart were married. 

We had prepared canes of pink paper blossom which we could hold up to form an arch as a guard of honour 
for them. It was such a surprise for her; while we all enjoyed the excitement and the children loved seeing their 
teacher as a real life bride.’ - Colleen Blake, teacher 1993-2005.

Head Teachers



The birthday/farewell rituals
When each child turns five and is ready to leave 
Eskview Kindergarten, there has always been a series of 
particular rituals which take place. Over the years new 
teachers to the team have added new ideas to make 
this a really special time for the child and family.

In the early days of the Kindergarten the children who 
were soon turning five were taken on school visits to 
both Eskdale and Westshore schools depending on 
where they were to attend.

On farewell day a poster which has been individually 
tailored is displayed to let everyone know who is leaving 
and turning five. When the child arrives they are given a 
large packet to decorate and this is filled with goodies 
for them to take home. Next they have to find five items 
from our garden to decorate their dough cake with and 
add five candles. Once this is done, they ring the bell 
to call everyone to the mat and take their place of pride 
sitting in the ‘Red Chair’. The ‘Red Chair’ was donated 
by Rick Brownley who was the owner of Esk Valley 
Meats. This is the special chair reserved only for the 
birthday boy or girl.

There is a test which requires the child to place their arm 
over the top of their head and touch the bottom of their 
ear. Once they have done this, they are able to graduate 
from Kindergarten and the farewell ceremony begins. In 
the past year a graduation gown has been added to the 
procedure and the child is photographed wearing it.

The birthday cake is lit and songs sung, the child’s 
profile is shared with the group and family and their 
packet of goodies presented. Inside the packet is the 
golden heart of love and friendship which is presented 
to the child with this message. ‘When you look into this 
heart you will see your reflection. Give yourself a smile 
and remember everyone at Eskview Kindergarten loves 
you very much.’

The children then form a circle of friendship around the 
child on the ‘Red Chair’ and we sing ‘**** we’re sorry 
you’re leaving today, we hope you’ve had a wonderful 
stay, new and exciting adventures ahead, **** we wish 
you goodbye. Ka kite ka kite ka kite ano, we’ll see you, 
we’ll see you, we’ll see you again.’ Then every child is 
asked to farewell the birthday child with a hug and  
a message.

Since the advent of digital cameras and computers 
to Kindergartens, the birthday procedures have been 
photographed and documented at each step and 
included in the child’s profile to remember their  
special day.

‘It’s always a special time celebrating each child’s 
learning, uniqueness, strengths and support from their 
family on their learning journey.’ - Margaret Bunce  
1991-1993.

TraditionsTraditions



Eskview at one with nature
Right from the start Eskview Kindergarten has always complemented it’s local environment, and nurtured and 
cared for a large range of animals. A bird aviary was donated to the Kindergarten in the very early days of operation 
and although we are now onto a second aviary, it was built to replicate the original. At present we house canaries, 
quail, budgies and doves. All birds have always been donated to us. Presently we also have a guinea pig and blind 
rabbit that cohabit our aviary. 

Eskview Kindergarten also, in the first 10 years, had a chook house with free range hens. First there was Pecker 
the hen and later came a series of bantam chooks. The children enjoyed collecting the eggs and using them to 
bake with. 

Turtles and fish have also always been part of Eskview’s aquarium with large turtles at times being exchanged for 
babies. Blinki, who only has one eye, is our current turtle and we have raised him since he was very tiny. He is very 
special to us. 

Our gold fish have recently moved into a larger tank and are enjoying the extra space. 

We also, for the first time now, have two mice, Stinky and Chloe, who were gifted to us. They are male and female 
and hence we have decided to keep them in separate houses. 

When we look back over the years at photos we can see annual visits from local lambs and children’s puppies.

Irma Sutherland, Eskview’s first Head Teacher was a nature lover and Forest and Bird Society member. She planted 
native trees at Eskview such as the Puriri tree to attract native birds. 25 years later we reap the benefits of this as 
Bellbirds, Tui and native Wood pigeons come to feed on the berries and serenade us with their wonderful songs.

Our vegetable garden flourishes and we grow vegetables for ourselves and animals. More recently we have 
become an ‘Enviroschool’ and have a worm farm, litter-less lunch days and also a bug hotel for our found ‘mini 
beasts’ to go in after the children have studied them. 

We have rock gardens, native grasses, a little cottage, bark area, plants and  a painted mural which depicts our 
local environment.

We are indeed lucky to have such a lovely natural environment for our children to play in.

Traditions



Eskview Kindergarten pets
‘Another integral part of the early years was the collection of pets the children cared for. Chooks, which gave us 
eggs, turtles, birds and, of course, the RATS! I never developed a liking or feeling of ease with these particular 
pets. The children knew that when they were carrying Rosie or one of the other rats around, they had to stop 
a little distance from me to share their ideas or news. On the odd occasion someone would forget and I would 
look down to see a little whiskery face sniffing beside me. I could move pretty quickly!! On Friday afternoons we 
had admin time with no children and Irma would let the rat have a run around the kindergarten. With the office 
door closed we worked away and at the end of the day Irma would put the rats back in their cage. Sometimes 
she couldn’t find them – she would then ensure the office door was clear and I would run to the middle of the 
Kindergarten with a chair – which I stood on and ‘rat spotted’ in safety! The trials of a rat-phobic Kindergarten 
teacher.’ - Justine Mahony, teacher 1988-1993.

‘A unique feature of the Kindergarten has always been the birds and animals that have lived there. I remember a 
chook house, chooks roaming and a pet rat which I hated.’ - Heather Gilmour (nee May), teacher 1991 and  
2007 - present day.

‘Our children loved little animals that they could sit under the verandah to hold and cuddle. In the past there had 
been a chicken that Irma and Justine called ‘Pecker’. She used to roam freely amongst the children and was quite 
a sociable pet. We wondered if it was possible to raise chickens and then raise another Pecker. We were able to 
locate an incubator and some fertile eggs, and with information I had, we set about doing it. 21 days of turning 
daily and with the addition of a small amount of water, and on the due date hey presto … Wee chickens to hold 
and cuddle … until they turned into roosters!’ - Colleen Blake, teacher 1993-2005.
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Grandparents Day and Eskview Kindergarten’s ‘World 
Famous in Bayview’ soups!!!
Ever since I have been at Eskview Kindergarten we have held a soup luncheon for our families. These soups have 
always been made by the teachers and children. Over the years we have changed recipes and types of soups to 
find the most popular ones. Ten years ago we decided to have our soup luncheon in conjunction with inviting our 
grandparents to spend some time with their grandchildren at Kindergarten … so ‘Grandparents Day’ was born. It 
was hugely successful and our soups went down a treat.

Although we started this day biannually, its popularity with extended families caused us to reflect on how we 
ran Grandparents Day and it soon became an annual tradition. So successful has it been that some of our 
grandparents travel from as far away as Wellington and Auckland to attend. The special day is carefully planned 
and often we talk to families whose grandparents live faraway, giving plenty of notice so that they are able to 
arrange their visits around when our Grandparents Day is being held. 

Regular features at our Grandparents Day are Trigger the mechanical horse who gives rides and delights the 
children. Face painting and sausage sizzles and more recently, beautiful portraits or canvas works created 
by the children for their grandparents are sold. A highlight is also a small concert the children put on for their 
grandparents show casing their music and movement talents.

‘A great day for involving Grandparents and wider family.’ - Catherine Nichol, teacher from 1992 and parent.
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Eskview Kindergarten cookbooks
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Annual Bikeathon
For as long as Eskview Kindergarten has been running there has been a bikeathon held as a way of earning 
money for new equipment and resources. This has always been a well supported fundraiser with children earning 
sponsorship money by biking a certain distance. As with everything, safety rules are a lot more stringent with the 
humble bikeathon now.  

All children must have an adult to accompany them on their way around the block. Helmets are worn by each 
child. Over the last 18 years, at least, we have always had a police escort who drives his police ute ahead of us 
alerting any traffic that there are children biking. For many years this was our local Constable Craig Skeats, and 
more recently Bayview’s new Community Constable, John Bruce has escorted the children around the block, a 
position of responsibility he inherited with his job. On the completion of the bike ride, everyone is a winner and 
a medal is placed around each child’s neck as a token of the effort they have made. We have a sausage sizzle, 
and coffee and slices, which are made by the children, available for parents. We like to support small community 
enterprise and often invite a parent or someone close to our Kindergarten to have a stall on this day.

There is a small break after the bikeathon for parents to catch up with each other before an entertainer arrives. 
Over the last few years we have had Lulu the clown come and perform hilarious antics with the children before 
making balloon animals and the like for each child. 

We finish our Bikeathon with a shared yummy lunch which all families have contributed to.

This has become a lovely way for children to have fun and be part of raising money for new equipment. It also 
encourages health and fitness and an opportunity for us to look at Road Safety Rules. 

Traditions
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Visits to Mr Cunningham’s garden
Visits up to Mr Cunningham’s garden have been happening almost since the day Eskview Kindergarten opened. 
First teachers, Irma Sutherland and Justine Mahony often made impromptu decisions to walk up and visit local 
identity Ashlee Cunningham. A quick phone call to check if he was home and that it was OK to come up, back 
packs put on backs, and walking shoes on feet. Teachers and children would go for a visit, often stopping to view 
Mr Otter’s exotic bird aviary and gardens. In these early days the Cunningham garden was still being planted with 
the many species of exotic trees and pines.

Over the years, and with different teaching teams working at Eskview, walks to Mr Cunningham’s garden have 
continued, but now they have become an annual walk incorporating all our sessions and families. This is an 
outing that is looked forward to by teachers, children, and families as one of our Kindergarten Whanau highlights 
of the year. 

With technology we can now document these visits so that children have a permanent record of this experience. 
The panoramic view from the Cunningham garden never ceases to delight us, as does the Austrian style house 
nestled between beautiful gardens and large trees. 

We thank the Cunningham family for allowing us onto their private property each year and treasure this  
special privilege.
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‘We often went on walks – everyone put their bag on 
their back and we set off with Brandy the neighbourhood 
dog, barking joyfully and tagging along. We made quite 
a colourful, noisy procession as we made our way to Mr 
Otter and his aviaries. After watching the birds, we would 
say goodbye and set off up the hill to Mr Cunningham’s. 
Ashley and Sheila Cunningham had planted the side 
of their sloping driveway with young native trees, and 
the children and teachers felt like intrepid explorers as 
we threaded our way along the thin tracks through the 
saplings. At the top we would have a picnic and the 
children would pick out the wharf and Napier Hill in the 
distance. Earlier this year (2012) Irma and I retraced our 
steps up the hill and were amazed at the growth and size 
of the trees.’ - Justine Mahony, teacher 1988-1993.

‘Visiting Mr Cunningham’s garden transported us to 
another land. A magical journey ‘up in the Alps’. Beautiful 
bird song, fauna, flora and clear air. Mr Cunningham 
was warm, friendly and loved sharing his knowledge and 
respect for the land, animals and life with the children.’  
- Margaret Bunce, teacher 1991-1993.

‘My first visit to the garden was in 1991. I just remember 
trekking snake-like along the road, trudging up the steep 
gravel drive, then arriving at the magnificent glade. Mr 
Cunningham’s association with the kindergarten has 
been a long and well-respected one and many, many 
families have been able to share and enjoy this tradition, 
right up until 2012.’ - Heather Gilmour (nee May), teacher 
1991 and 2007 - present day.

‘A magical place and enjoyed by all.’ - Catherine Nichol, 
teacher from 1992 and parent.
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Eskview Christmas party
As traditional as Christmas is, so is Eskview Kindergarten’s Christmas Party. It is, without a doubt, the largest of 
all our Whanau days with all children on our rolls taking part and their families joining in the celebration. In fact, it is 
often not just immediate families who come but extended families such as younger siblings, grandparents, aunts, 
uncles, cousins and the like. 

Eighteen years ago Colleen Blake, and the children put on a small nativity play and concert and we haven’t 
looked back since. The Nativity play is the same, although there have been modifications over the years. Every 
child who wants to be in the play is given a part. Over the years many white sheets have been converted into 
angel costumes and it’s amazing how scrap material and old towels transform our children into Wise Men, 
Shepherds and Rich Kings. When the nativity play has been performed, the children sing an array of Christmas 
carols and other songs.

Our Christmas party day always includes an entertainer coming in and over the years we have had Bill the 
Magician, Cherry the Clown and Mary Kippenburger, an interactive story teller.

A yummy shared Christmas lunch is then had, which has been brought in by all the families.

The highlight of our Christmas party is, of course the man in Red, Father Christmas who duly arrives in our local 
fire engine amongst great sirens and bells ringing. This is loved by everyone as he carries his sack that has 
something little in it for all children, including those younger siblings as well. 
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Thank you to the Local Fire Brigade for their 
involvement every Christmas.



Eskview cleaner
Neville Venning-Slater, our cleaner, lives locally in Bayview, and started his employment 2 April 1992 and has 
been here ever since. You could count on one hand the number of days Neville has had off during his 20 years as 
Eskview’s cleaner.

Not only does Neville clean our Kindergarten daily, but he is the mystery person who fixes broken toys and 
equipment he finds lying around. Often equipment disappears and then reappears looking in much better 
condition than it was last seen. This is not in Neville’s job description but an extra added bonus and an act of 
kindness he does for us. For his effort, teachers often leave little treats such as baking, chocolate, and thank  
you notes.

Neville is a huge, often unnoticed part of our Kindergarten, and a true representation of community spirit that  
is Bayview.

‘Another person who I found such a blessing was our dear 
cleaner Neville Venning-Slater. This faithful man was there at 
Eskview from the day I started and is there currently (in fact, I 
believe he was there as cleaner when Irma was Head Teacher). 
Not only would he have done his work efficiently but he would 
have found a truck or piece of equipment broken and what we 
thought was passed it’s used by date, taken home and brought 
back, repaired with such intricacy that only an engineer could 
have devised a solution. Neville you are a legend!’ - Colleen 
Blake, teacher 1993-2005.

Eskview entertainers


